
 

 

 Central Bedfordshire Council  

 

30 November 2021 

TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT MEETING 

 A00150 – The Green, Clophill – One-way working 

 

Report Officer: Lisa Wright, Principal Highways Officer 
(Lisa.Wright2@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk) 

Responsible Director: Tracey Harris, Assistant Director Highways and Environment 
(Tracey.Harris2@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk) 

 
This report relates to a decision that is Non-Key  

Purpose of this report  

To report on the consultation to implement of one-way working in the bus turn around at 
The Green, Clophill. 
 

RECOMMENDATION(S) 
 
The Executive Member is asked to: 

1. implement the One-way Scheme on The Green as advertised.  

2. maintain the existing 5 parking spaces adjacent to bus stop on The Green. 

3. review the location and extent of the existing Disabled persons parking bay and carry 
out a Statutory Consultation if required. 

 

 

 
Background/Issues  

1. Concerns have been raised by Public Transport Operators and The Parish that buses 
are having access issues in the turning area on The Green adjacent to The Flying Fox 
Public House. Parking is obstructing the two-way flow of traffic and bus movements.    

 

Scheme Proposals 

2. It is proposed to implement One-way working along this section of The Green to 
improve the flow of traffic and access for buses. 

3. A copy of the drawings showing the proposal is available in Appendix B. 
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Options for consideration 
 

Statutory Consultation 

4. In September 2021, Central Bedfordshire Council formally advertised its proposal to 
introduce one-way working in The Green, Clophill advertised for 21 days as per the 
usual Statutory Consultation process.  

5. All Statutory Consultees were notified and invited to comment in writing to 
Highways.Consultation@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk or the postal address by the 
deadline shown. 

6. The Police and emergency services received a copy of the consultation along with 
Ward Members and the Town Council. A copy of the Notice was posted to residents 
immediately affected by the proposals and displayed on site. A copy of the Public 
Notice is available in Appendix A, along with the drawing in Appendix B. 

 

Comments 

7. The Police responded and did not express any concerns about the proposals. This 
response is shown in Appendix C.  

8. The Parish Council responded, shown in Appendix D and is summarised below.  

9. The Clophill Parish support the scheme to alleviate the known issue of congestion for 
large vehicles (particularly buses) caused by poor and inadequate parking.    

10. However, they are concerned that there are currently 5 marked parking spaces 
adjacent to the bus stop and the scheme proposes a reduction to 4 parking spaces and 
requests that the bus stop should be moved a few metres towards the Flying Horse PH 
leaving enough space for 5 car parking spaces at the same angle. 

11. The current ‘disabled’ parking bay outside the shop does not comply with current 
design standards for disabled parking bays. The bay is often occupied by non-Blue 
Badge holding drivers and is an obstruction to vehicles reversing out of the main 
parking bays when it is occupied. 

 

Responses received 

12. No Public responses were received to the 
Highways.Consultation@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk mailbox. 

 
Key Reason(s) for decision 

13. Following the support received it is recommended that the one-way system is installed 
as advertised. 

14. The scheme will be slightly amended so the layout of the existing 5 bays will remain in 
place and the bus stop will be slightly shortened to accommodate and maintain the 
existing level of parking. 

15. Officers will review the position and extent of the existing Disabled Person Parking 
Bays. Any amendments to this bay will require a further statutory consultation to be 
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undertaken. This will be done in conjunction with the detailed design of the One-Way 
Scheme.  

16. Although any representations will need to be reported to the Traffic Management 
Meeting for final approval it is not considered that this would delay the overall 
implementation of the scheme.   

 
Council priorities  

17. The works will meet objective J of the Local Transport Plan – reduce the number of 
people being killed or seriously injured. 

18. The works will meet objective SO9 of the Local Plan - Reduce the reliance on the use 
of the car by improving facilities at bus and train stations  

19. The proposals demonstrate Central Bedfordshire Council is an efficient and responsive 
council. 

 
Corporate Implications  

20.  None 

 
Legal Implications 

21. The Traffic Management Act 2004 places obligations on authorities to ensure the 
expeditious movement of traffic on their road network. Authorities are required to make 
arrangements as they consider appropriate for planning and carrying out the action to 
be taken in performing the duty. 

 
Financial and Risk Implications 

22. Delivery of the Scheme will be incorporated in the construction of the Clophill 
Roundabout improvements that are scheduled as part of the 22/23 Annual Programme 
of works. Co-ordinating the works will reduce impact on surrounding Highway Network. 

 
Equalities Implications 
23. The proposals are not expected to disproportionately disadvantage or benefit individual 

members of the community.  
 

24. Engagement involved a letter drop to local residents and local stakeholders directly 
affected by the scheme, site notices being displayed and publication in the local press 
providing opportunity to comment. 
 

Sustainability Implications 

25. This scheme does not materially impact CBCs Sustainability Plan and objectives; the 
primary purpose being to ensure the safe and efficient use of the public highway. 

 
Conclusion and next Steps 

26. It is recommended that the One-way working is installed as advertised with the above 
amendment to maintain 5 existing limited stay parking bays and shorten the bus stop. 

 



 

 

27. A further review of the existing disabled bay will be undertaken, subject to Statutory 
Consultation and approval and prior to implementation as part of the wider scheme. 

 

 
Appendices 
Appendix A:  Public Notice 
Appendix B: Drawing 
Appendix C: Police Response 
Appendix D: Parish Response 
Appendix E: Public Responses 
 
 

Background Papers 
None 
 
 
 

 

 

Report author(s): 

Lisa Wright – Principal Highways Officer 
Lisa.Wright2@Centralbedfordshire.gov.uk  
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Appendix C: Police Response 

 

 



 

 

Appendix D: Parish Response 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Appendix E: Public Responses 

None received. 

 


